Call to Order

Felicia Orth called the meeting to order at 12:05.

Board Members Present

Felicia Orth, President

Ellen Mills, Second Vice President

Barbara Calef, Past President

Lynn Jones, Voter Services

Becky Shankland, Director at Large

Jody Benson, Publicity

Lisa Hampton, Community Health and Wellbeing

Karyl Ann Armbruster LWL

Robert Williams, Membership

Akkana Peck, Director at Large

Guest:  Leslie Wallstrom
October LWVLA Board minutes (Jody)

Minutes are approved with corrections.
Treasurer’s Report (Addie)

Acceptance of the Treasurer’s Report was postponed until a small discrepancy is resolved.

Lunch with a Leader (Karyl Ann) 

· January: Taraka Dale from LANL will talk about plastics.

· February: Hari Viswanathan will give a high-level explanation of AI.  Karyl Ann will request a handout.

· March: Suggestions: the new County librarian to ask her about possible new policies; Tracy Stratton, the LAMC CEO

· April: Annual Meeting.  We will choose our Annual Meeting speaker in January.  Possible speakers for the LWL at the Annual Meeting are Chris Chandler, Richard Skolnik.

· May or June: Suggested: someone from the Arts Council

Discussion on purchasing mics: The Board had an extensive discussion about purchasing our own mics and speakers for our meetings.  


Recommendations:  

· Elicia White, a podcaster friend of Akkana, recommends Samson mics; these are the mics she uses for her podcasts. She also sends them to her podcast guests for the recordings.  However, what we need are mics for the audience in the room.  Bob has a mic for computer audio.
· Bob discussed wireless portable and standing mics.  The mic Bob uses for our LWL recordings is a Bluetooth connected to his camera. 
· Remind the speakers to repeat the question into their mics. 

· Purchase our own system with both mics and speakers. 

· It’s better to have two mics, one for the speaker, and a portable mic to pass around during a forum.

· Fuller Lodge will set us up for the Legislative Preview Forum.  

· Find out what system Bethlehem Evangelical Lutheran Church has that they allowed us to use gratis for our LWVNM convention (Felicia).  

Membership Report (Bob)

 
Bob distributed the Membership report.  People who made donations were not in the newest member database.  Bob’s system differentiates between those who are not members, but rather friends or donors. He is awaiting National’s system for our new database.

ChapterSpot:

 
The new database is going electronic, but members still have the option to mail in the paperwork with a check.  There is no longer a household category.  Each person in a household will need an account.  The new LWVUS platform will allow people to “Pay as you please,” but the recommended membership fee is $75.  The minimum is $20.  
 
The online payment system will split the membership fees among State, US, Los Alamos.  The member will see each charge as three different payments.  We will encourage members to make donations directly to LWV-LA.  Barbara’s LWV-LA article in the Update has information describing how to do it.  
Addie must sign up for STRIPE.  

 
Felicia will complete the League information form.  We discussed ensuring our bylaws align with the new system.  Our League must comply with the first three articles of the National LWV bylaws.


Addie questioned whether we need to change our policies to match ChapterSpot’s membership database.  Barbara will write Nora Pullen, LWVUS Membership Director to check on it.  


December: sign up for STRIPE.  At the Board Meeting in January we will fill out the membership questions form together.  We can add our questions to the LWVUS form; however, it isn’t available yet.  ChapterSpot goes live on February 1.  We want to encourage members to become more engaged.  We need to create a database with all the responses so that we can refer to it and enlist volunteers.

Fundraising

 
Lisa sent email with the fundraising outcomes.  Thank you to the Fundraising Committee for their work.  Fundraising report: add 1 thing: N3B rejected us because they think we are partisan because of the word “political” in our LWV description.

 
We decided not to pursue 100 Women/Men Who Care.  

 
We will continue our fundraising efforts.  People want to support our Voter Guide.  Personal connection is the best means to communicate what we do.  Requests to businesses were high effort for little result.  

Preparations for Members’ Meeting

 
The Party is confirmed for Jan 12 at Ellen’s house from 3:00 – 5:00 p.m.  We need a friendly reminder soon and again in January.  We will get together prior to discuss the party.  Will there be a presenter? 


Becky contacts new members and asks them to write a few sentences about their background. Only about 1/4 to 1/3 choose to do this.  The Member List will appear in the March Update.  We need to be building our League—people drop out if they don’t have a role.  Bob will change the form to identify areas where members might want to volunteer rather than just listing areas of interest in order to engage them to be more active.  When we ask people whether they want to be involved, the Board needs to take the action of actually asking people when an opportunity arises.  Ask on the form. Then ask again.  

Preparations for Annual Meeting

Budget Committee

 
Treasurer Addie needs to be on the committee.  Lisa volunteered.  Perhaps Julie Williams Hill, who presented the budget at our Annual Meeting last year, will volunteer again.  Felicia will ask Jeffrey and Julie if they are willing to be on the Budget Committee.  Lisa volunteered to participate.
Nominating Committee

 
Becky will chair the Nominating Committee.  Leslie will help. Ed Santiago was recommended.  Both Ed and Leslie are off board.  Cynthia Biddlecomb, who is hopefully taking over the Voter Guide, was also nominated. 

Gwendolyn Gallagher has volunteered to lobby and maybe be secretary. (Note: Later she declined to be secretary, preferring to be a lobbyist.)

Bylaw Changes

 
Barbara drafted the required changes to the bylaws.  The first three articles must conform to National’s articles, so we cannot eliminate Student and Associate memberships even though they will no longer exist.  LWVUS can’t change their bylaws until the national convention in 2026.

Speaker for Annual Meeting

 
Chris Chandler is a good choice for the Lunch with a Leader at our Annual Meeting in April.  The speaker will be at noon; the annual meeting will follow at 1:00.

Legislative Preview:  Fuller Lodge, January 6.

· Kristina Fisher from Think NM will have 20 minutes.  Bobby Gonzales, Chris Chandler, and Leo Jaramillo will have 15 minutes each.  Barbara contacted them; all have agreed to speak.   
· Dinner will be at Blue Window at 5:15.  Karyl Ann will invite the speakers to dinner and will send a menu to the guests/ other diners so they can pre-order.  Felicia will send an invitation to the LWV Board. 

· AAUW will provide food at the forum.  LWV/Wendy will provide the beverages.

· Jody will submit PR to the Reporter and Daily Post.

· Margo Batha will provide timekeepers and has volunteered to be moderator.  

· Wendy will check the mics in advance.  

Program planning meeting 

Feb 2 from 3-5 p.m. at Ellen’s house.
League Days 

February 5 is the Legislative Reception at La Fonda from 5:30 -7:30 p.m. LWV-NM rents the room and invites League Members and Legislators.

February 6 is League Day  

Community Health Care Forum

· Lisa, who was just appointed Chair of the Health Council, will write a description for the January newsletter.  

· This forum will not be to adopt a position, but rather, as is one of the LWV purposes, to educate people.  We will defer it to spring or early summer.  

· Barbara recommends the forum be limited to physical health care rather than complicating the discussion with mental health issues.
· Lisa described the excellent responses to the County Health Survey from which the County Health Council and Social Services got much good information.

· There were 1034 responses to the Los Alamos County Health Care Quality and Accessibility Community Survey. Jessica Strong, LA County Social Services Division Manager, will be presenting the results at the December 17 County Council Meeting, along with the final Comprehensive Health Plan. 

· They are asking for more staff in the upcoming Budget Hearings.  A Social Services center is recommended, but not at the current location on Diamond Drive.  The County had budgeted $10M in previous years.  The Health Council is planning to review what services the center would include.

· Issues of interest for the forum: Why do so few practices accept Medicare and Medicaid patients?  


We need a directory of providers: who are specialists? 


There’s no button for social or emergency services on the County website.  


Mom’s After Hours.  Why don’t we have any specialists on the Hill?  
· 
Medical malpractice insurance is too high.  

· For many social services issues (homelessness, drug rehab) Los Alamos is working with regional organizations.

· It is recommended that we wait and see what comes out of all these initiatives.  To those ends, Barbara recommends a low-key forum with a Q&A panel to educate us.  

· Possible invitees:


Tracie Stratton, CEO of LAMC


Someone (maybe MANNM) who can speak on issues regarding Medicare/Medicaid.  

At large school board

 
We continued to discuss the advantages of a School Board elected at large rather than being districted.  Barbara discussed the issue with Chris Chandler, who asked Barbara to talk to  LAPS Board members.  Barbara wrote to the School Board.  Ellen Specter sent list of pros and cons; however, one of Ellen’s concerns is that all school board members would be from LA instead of WR.  Melanie Colgan said she doesn’t support at-large because she fears political parties will be involved.  Jennifer Guy also thought at-large is not a good idea.  For Los Alamos to be represented by at-large members requires a change in state law.

Next LWL will be January 16, 2025.

Next LWV meeting January 23, 2025

Newsletter Deadline: December 31 


LWL (Karyl Ann)


County Council, P&Z Reports (June and Craig) 


Welcome, New Members (Becky)


President’s Report (Felicia) 

Becky has not heard back from Helen, who usually mails the paper copies. Barbara picked them up from Aspen Copies to address by hand, then mail them. 

The meeting was adjourned at 2:15.







Respectfully Submitted by Jody Benson
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